November 3, 1971

A meeting of the Board of Adjustment was held on the above date
with the following members present: Mr. Nuedeck, Mr. Poppitz, Mr.
Reifer, Mr. Skarzynski, Mr. Giovannoli, Mr. Kmetz. Absent was
Mr. Lieberwirth. Mr. MacKenzie was absent as the Board's
attorney.

91071 - Church of the Holy Wisdom, 197 Emmans Road, Succasunna, N.J.
Application for a special exception to the Zoning Ordinance
pursuant to Section 509, to permit the erection of a church and hall
on property located on Emmans Road, Succasunna, N.J. as required for
institutional use in the residential zone. Block 47, lots 17 & 17A

The members of the Board sitting on this hearing were Mr. Poppitz,
Mr. Reifer, Mr. Skarzynski, Mr. Kmetz, and Mr. Giovannoli.

Mr. Reifer: There was requested by the Board that site inspection be
made at the premises. There had been testimony for and in opposition
of the plan. 1Is there anyone else who wishes to voice their opinion
for or against, who would like to speak.

Mr. Herbert Mitchel, 233 Emmans Road stated that he lived down
on Emmans Road and that Wwe would like to find out more about what
they (the church) were going to do.

Mr. Mitchel was invited to step forward and review the site plan.

Mr. Poppitz: The Board has received another petition which is

signed by 10 names or families and is objecting to the application.
This petition was marked A-1 (the petition received at the last

meeting was not marked as an exhibit but is a part of this record.)

Mr. Robert Jacobsen, 63 Cary Road said that this property borders
on his property and he understood that there would be a parking lot
right behind hlS house.

[ ———
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identified his lot as 17(E) and it was determined
rking lot would be approximately 3 lots away from 17E.
cobsen said that when he bought his house it was all

two lots were sold as separate pieces not as a

that

residentiec

chur hing else. This property runs back to the stream and he
said lefinite objections in regard to using the rear vard.

Mr. Skarzynski said if it was built up in houses, you would
probably have a house in your back vard, or adijoining 1t.

My, Jacobsen said that 8 houses would be different that's a
residential zone, besides he said, there would be only one house on
Emmans Road because a new road could not fit in there. No one knew,
he said, that a church had bought this land. 8 or 10 houses wouldn't
be as bad as a church, they would not create a traffic hazard, it
just wouldn't be as bad, There are a lot of little children in the
neighborhood.

Mr. Mitchel said he was told that
issued in the area.

U1

eptic tanks would not be

The Board said that was up to the Board of Health. Also that the
Board of Health would probably design a system that would be
satisfactory and that would be applicable to the nature of the
building that's being erected.

Mr. Mitchell said that everyone now is going into sewers, he stated
that his septic tank had overflowed and they didn't need another one in
the area,

Mr. Reifer said when you buy a piece of propervy you don't buy on
the basis of what is presently existing, it may be contemplated he
said that other uses are planned. There is provision in the code
which does permit churches in a residential zone.

Mr. Mitchell said that Mr. Harrison who owned the land said it
would be developed as residential. He sold the property to a church,
we didn't know this.

Mr. Skarzynski said that he had met with Father Yurista on October
26 or 27, he pointed out to me the line of the church property and he
said that their property goes across the river and up to the railroad
track. Mr. Skarzynski said he was there a half hour and one car did
not go by. He said he couldn't see any particular traffic problem,
the services are on Sunday. The septic system approval will come
from the Board of Health. Mr. Skarzynski said he couldn't see where
there will be a detriment to the neighbors in the area.

Mr. Reifer asked if the Board had any further questions or if there
were any more questions from the audience.

Mr. Poppitz said that perhaps someone who had more concern than
what was really brought out, perhaps something that the applicant
could answer. Is there some problem in the back of your mind that
hasn't really been mentioned. Actually, Mr. Poppitz said, in general
applications for churches have been well met and usually acted
favorably on by this Board. It would appear that the size of the lot

will not nearly effect a septic system as a house with a family of
four or five people.
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Mr. Mitchell said that he understood that more than three
houses could not build without a sewer connection.

Mr. Poppitz said he didn't think the Board of Health was more
lax with churches then they are for houses.

Marion Sharp, 216 Emmans Road asked what the possibility of some
kind of games, bingo, for instance. She said she liked to camp in
the back yard and was fearful of noise at 2 or 3 in the morning. The
church will have a hall which could be rented out to groups, any
group who may have alcoholic beverages and could make a lot of
noise during the night.

Mr . Babyak said that he was the senior trustee of the Church of
the Holy Wisdom and that their church doesn't have a record anywhere
in the country of bingo games, he said he thought Mrs. Sharp was
talking about the Roman Catholic Church, he said we have never held
bingo games and really don't want to do so. Our church policy is not
in favor of it. I wouldn't say however that it would never, ever
happen. He said the church has 8 acres and the building is centered,
we are 600' from Cary Road. We feel we will not disturb the neighbor-
hood of course, I would not say that our children would not have a
wedding and use the hall for the reception. There are two masses
held on Sunday morning. Therese are held on other than normal traffic
times. Our masses are 8:30 and 10:30 AM. He continued by saying he
was glad his church had finally gotten a parish in Morris County.

Mr. Maines said, with all due respects, but they didn't come mnto
the neighborhood as a regular resident as we did, this will reflect
on our taxes.

Mr. Babyak said that they have been meeting in the Roosevelt and
Franklin Schools. We have listed our services in the paper and we are
known, if these people did not read the paper, we have no control on
that. The parking facilities are between the building and the adjacent
lot. These set backs are set by the Ordinance. We must plant shrubs,
its in the ordinance. Right now he said this is a lot with very few
if any trees. We will plant shrubs along the property line, this is
also required. At th risk of being facetious we have 8 acres, you can-
not control the use of land there may have been a school on the
property.

Mrs. Curry asked how large the parking area would be.

Mr. Babyak said it has to hold a minimum of 24 cars, it is 70' wide
by 110' long. There is enough property, it should not interfer with
anyt-ing.

Mrs. Sharp asked what the future plans were for the rest of the
acreage.

Mr. Babyak said that they would like to keep it the same as it is.

Mr. Maines asked if this would cause the taxes to go up, he said
it was a class A residential area.
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Mr. Reifer said that assuming that there would be 6 or 8 homes in
there with 2 point whatever children per home and the cost of
educating one child per year is $950.00 so odd, it would seem
mathamatically or tax wise, that it might be better off to take it
off the tax rolls.

Mr. Poppitz said that it would seem that hous are a tax
liability rather than an asset. This church use will require vers
# - } ® s . - ”
little services on the part of the Town.

There were no further questions and Mr. Reifer said he would
accept a motion to close the hearing until next month when a
Resolution will be prepared and read.

101371 - Mildred Chryst, 24 North lst. Avenue, Kenvil, N.J.

Application for a variance from the terms of Section 602(d) of
the Zoning Ordinance. For a subdiision of Block 284, lot 23 with an
accessory building ¥ive inches from the proposed lot line. The
required set back for accessory buildings is five feet. Property
located on the corner of North lst. Avenue and Second Street, Kenvil
in R-4 zone,

There was no one present to represent the applicant and motion
was made by Mr. Skarzynski, seconded by Mr. Poppitz that since no one
appeared in the applicant's behalf, the hearing would be continued
until the December meet at which time if the Board has not heard
from the applicant then the application will be denied.

Motion was carried by roll call vote.

101471 - Supermarkets 0il Company, 301 Blair Road, Woodbridge, N.J.
Application for a special exception to the zoning ordinance
pursuant to Section 325 to permit the construction of a building to
pe used as a service station; also application for a recommendation
to the Township Committee to use a structure as a public garage within
1500' of another public garage, a violation of Section 2004 (g) of the
Zoning Ordinance. Property located on Route 10, Block 258, lot 3.1
B-2 zone, Ledgewood, Now/formerly J. Willahan.

Applicant had a court reporter taking these proceedings.

Mr. Neudeck as Chairman returned to sit with the Board and
Mr. Reifer as the secretary. Mr. Giovannoli sat as a member and
Mr. Kmetz sat as alternat, also Mr. Poppitz and Mr. Skarzvnski sat
as regular members.

Mr. Theodore Eihnorn, attorney represented the applicant in this
application.

Mr. Reifer read the applications.
Mr. Einhorn said that they had appeared at the last meeting and

had asked for an adjournment as their expert witnesses were not
present.
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Mr. Einhorn continued by saying that the missing date on the
applicatiion, that of the building inspector denial was October 16,
1971. He said that a plot plan or site plan for the particular
proposed use had been submitted to the State of New Jersey for curb cut
approval. He said that the site of the proposed use is located on the
northerly side of Route 10, or from here, being the municipal
building, going west on Route 10, the property is between the Heritage
Realty on the east and to the north is the 6ffice of the Ledgewood
Realty. There is a house on the property now and the whole piece has
be subdivided as shown on the map. There is 160' on Route 10, and
217.22 feet on the easterly side and on the westerly side 182.78
feet. If you will note the site plan you will see that only the front
portion of the property will be developed, namely there will be left
in its natural state in the rear, roughly 80'. He asked that the site
plan be marked into evidence as A-1. And added that the dwelling would
be removed.

Mr. Reifer asked if the dwelling would be moved to the obhher lot.

Mr. Einhorn said he didn't know at this time but that it would be
removed.

Mr. Einhorn called Mr. Donald McCoid of Supermarkets General
Corporation.

Mr. McCoid stated that he had been with Supermarkets General since
the beginning of this year, that he had been with Kenilworth Associates
the the same capacity, all in all he said, it has been roughly 15 years
in the gasoline and real estate service. He said he was familiar with
gas stations and he is on the site selection committee for stations,
their planning and operations.

Mr. Einhorn asked if there was a survey conducted to determine the
need for this use in this area.

Mr. McCoid said yes, for a good two months.

Mr. Einhorn submitted a map marked into evidence as A-2, this is
a boundary and topographic survey.

Mr. McCoid said that the subdivided portion of the entire tract
shows the line running through the dwelling which Mr. and Mrs. Willahan
now occupy, we are taking the easterly portion of the whole tract.
The shed shown on the plan will be removed the well house will remain
because we intend to use the water from it. He said that the site
plan shows the lot will be developed to 135' on this side, (Route 10)
this will be fully improved and paved with granite block curb around
the full perimeter of the lot, the area to the rear, adjoining Main Street
will be left grass and planting. All access will be from Route 10,
there will be no access whatsoever from the Main Street side.

Mr. Einhorn said that the subdivision had been granted and a site
plan approval was granted by the Planning Board but that within 1500
there is a Shell Station and a variance is needed for that as well as
the special exception.

Mr. Reifer asked what was going to happen to the other piece of
land.
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Mr. McCoid said that there ; of property, that
there is no part lar use plann at the present time, it is under
the name of G: <y Industries Corporation, they presently have a contra
to purchase the entire tract from Willahan, and th have in turn
contracted to : a portion to the Supermarkets General, the site of
the subject matter of the application before the Board. Mr. McCoid
said he would like to give a little background, we are not he said, a
service station per se. We have no repairs, we don't rent trailers,
there will be no milk vending machines, no telephone booths, no
parking other than emplovees, there will be no repairs of any nature,
even a flat tire. We will not repair the flat, if a man has a spare
we might help him put it on but we will not repair the tire. We are
not set up for that, we are owned and operated by a parant company,
Supermarkets General, our operators go through an extensive training
period. Supermarkets General is the Parant Corp. and we go by the name
of Pathmark. They have other businesses such as clothing stores,
Steinbacks is one, we are very diversified, we have 26 similar
operations such as this station and we only sell Pathmark gas and oil,

is 21,000 sqguare

Mr. Reifer asked if their gasoline would be competitive in price
with other stations such as Esso and Mobile or Shell.

Mr. McCoid said that they were in a competitive market, other
stations will sell at a much higher figure, Yes, we are similar to the
Hess operation he said in answer to a question.

Mr. Einhorn asked if there would be any cars parked over night,
or would there be any noise from the station.

Mr. McCoid said that there would be no cars other than emplovees
and they wouldn't be over night, that they have not had any experience
with anynoise eminating from the stations.

Mr. Skarzynski asked how many hours the station would be opened.

Mr. McCoid said that the station would opn for the going to work
traffic in the morning, or with the opening of the commercial units in
the area, and would close about an hour after the stores in the area
close as the traffic starts to slow down, we are not open 24 hours a
day. In Manchester County we open at 5 in the morning and close at
12 midnight as there is a plant nearby with a late shift.

Mr. Einhorn said that Mr. McCoid has stated that he was familiar
with the area and had conducted a survey in the area.

Mr. McCoid said that the survey is made by going around looking at
the competitors in the area, there is not one independent station like
this, the closest independent competitive gas station is on the lake,
that is the closest one. We find that this type of station is very
beneficial to the people who live in the town and surrounding area,
rather than they be at the mercy of the major stations.

Mr. Einhorn asked if in his (Mr. McCoid) opinion would this
proposed use with competitive gas station prices serve a need in the
town and surrounding area.
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Mr. McCoid said yes it would

Mr. Einhorn said that he was asking for a use variance due to
the fact that the ordinance does not allow a public garage closer than
1500 feet to another public garage, there is a Shell Station to the
east about 1400', did you take this into consideratinon?

Mr. McCoid said yes, but this is inconsequential, 1400 feet from
the Shell station, there is no fire hazard, my experience with the
1500 feet or 2000 feet proximity is to merely space the units of
operation more so than a safety factor, our insurance rates are lower
because of the safety factor. Other than a car in a bay catching fire
we have no repair bays, there would be no detriment to the public good,
none whatsoever.

Mr. Neudeck said in your survey you say it would be beneficial to
the people in the area or to Pathmark.

Mr. McCoid said lets be quite honest, if we don't feel we could do
business in the area we wouldn't be here.

Mr. Neudeck asked if he felt that with the divided road the way it
is they could take advantage of the existing traffic, the shopping
center across the street is on the other side of the divided highway.

Mr. McCoid said that didn't enter into it, there is a shopping
center there now.

Mr. Neudeck said what about an office building here.

Mr. McCoid said that an office bullding could not be put on the
land as there is not a need for other office buildings in the area.

Mr. Reifer said that Mr. McCoid indicated that it would not be
detrimental to the location, the fact that there is another gas station
1500 feet away, where would you feel it would become detrimental to

you.

Mr. McCoid said that competition is healthy, it could be next door,
across the street of 5000 feet down the road.

Mr. Reifer said you mean gas stations lined up one after the other.

Mr. McCoid said that the thing that would determine spacing is
traffic flow, its not just a matter of economics.

Mr. Reifer asked when it would be considered detrimental.

Mr. McCoid said if you mean how far apart should they be, every
situation is different we think that 1400 fget is reasonable under
the circumstances, there are various things taken into consideration,
one is visibility.

Mr. Einhorn said that Mr. McCoid is a real estate expert, and that
he had a traffic expert here tonight who, he was sure, could answer
these questions.
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Mr. McCoid s«idh that he thought 1000 feet is reasonable without
being rimental to the area. Our type of operation is just selling
gas, it will 1 for 31.9 for regular gas, other brands are ghig .
and he could only say that the hearings in Washington should be watched
there is only one difference between major brands and one difference
only, that's the price. 1In answer to a guestion Mr. McCoid said that
Pathmark has two pricesg, regular and premium which is 100 octane and
sells for 33.9., He added that other products have additives in them.

Mr. Neudeck asked if they had their own refinery.
Mr. McCoid said no, we are distributers.

Mr. Poppitz said that he believed Mr. McCoid referred once to the
Shell station being 1400 feet away, is that from the point of the
property.

Mr. McCoid said, from the near part to the near part, up the street
vou hit the American, that may be within the 1500 feet.

Mr. Poppitz said that he would be surprised if within the 1500
feet you didn't pick up at least two more stations and maybe three,
those on the opposite side.

Mr. Einhorn said to get to the Getty Station you have to go to
the circle and around on Route 46, actually driving the distance was
more than 1500 feet. To get to the station on the other side of the
circle you either have to go on up Route 46 and come back on the other
side or go from the circle across to Main Street in Ledgewood around
the block and into the station.- You can't turn right at the circle t
get into that station.

Mr., Reifer asked what was the existing building on the right side.
Mr. McCoid said that it was the Heritage Realty Co.

Mr. Reifer asked how far away from the line it was.

Mr. McCoid said approximatley 40' from the line to the building.

Mr. Einhorn called Mr. Schwartz who stated that he lived at 41
Oakland Terrace in Newark, that he has been a consultant for 20 years
and has had a private practice. He said that he has been throughout
the State making studies for various clients. That he is a member of
the Traffic Engineers, a member of the electrical and Elestronic
Engineers, a member of the National Safety Council. He said he had
studied traffic and traffic patterns and proposed layouts and similar
things, he has appeared in the courts on such cases and that he had
never appeared before this Roxbury Township Board.

Mr. Einhorn -sked Mr. Schwartz if he had examined the proposed plot
plan and made what is known as a traffic count and if so with what
results.
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Mr. Schwartz said yes, they had made a manuel traffic count with a
hand counter. The vehicles were tabulated on the corner of Route 10
and the Main Street turn off jughandle, on Octobers 15 for a ten
hour period, on the west bound lane only. We also made a count of
the number of right turns and the length of the green light on Main
Street which proviced us with a length of gaps in the flow of traffic
of Route 10. There were 4,814 vehicles proceeding westbound on Route
10 and 4,468 vehicles from Main Street, the peak hours were between
5 and 6 P.M. Route 10 is a four lane divided highway so the capacity
is capable of more. During the summer months the traffic wauld be
increased considerably.

Mr. Einhorn asked if Mr. Schwartz could tell the Board in terms of
the location of the driveways and the width and distance between them
whether or not there is a problem concerning traffic.

Mr. Schwartz said there is access to and egrees from the station
by means of two driveways from the shoulder of the two lane highway so
that it is adequate for a decelerating lane for cars to leave the normal
traffic stream, obtain the necessary services and make the exit from
the station. There is a right turn only because of the divided highway,
it is not possible to enter or leave the station by means of left
turns, there are no traffic hazards. To leave and enter the normal
t-affic stream there is adequate visibility, there are no blind spots
and oncoming traffic will be able to see vehicles leaving the station,
there is no hazard.

Mr. Einhorn asked if he was familiar with the operation of gas
stations with reference to traffic, does a gas station generate traffic.

Mr. Schwartz said no, it provides a service for the people on the
highway.

Mr. Einhorn said provision is made for off street parking, the
plan indicates that there is off street parking spaces for ten vehicles
is this adequate space for off street parking for employees cars.

Mr. Neudeck asked if there would be as many as ten employees.

Mr. McCoid said that as a rule there are four, this number of
spaces was recommended by the Planning Board.

Mr. Schwartz said that the station is adequately set back from the
property line so there is room on the site so that the distance between
the location of the gasoline island and the lane of traffic is
sufficient to accommodate the potential traffic on either side of the
island.

Mr. Einhorn said that the location of the gasoline island is
25 feet back, is that sufficient.

Mr. Schwartz said that it was more than sufficient for engress
and egress, the width of the driveway is 25 feet.
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Mr. FEint the site plan shows a sign and asked if
there would based upon vour experience in regard to the
as

location ¢

warning to traffic or adequate identificatio

was sufficient site distance for

Mr. Schwartz
3 : station rather than make an abrupt sto

vehicl to p

Mr. Reifer that this sign is shown by a dot, what kind of

sign is contempl

Mr. McCoid said that it would confirm to any ordinance. There is
no variance for the sign required, the sign will meet the requirements
of the ordinance of the Town.

Mr. Einhorn said that they would not be back to the Board for a
variance on the sign. Mr. Schwartz was asked by Mr. Einhorn that in
the area of traffic and his knowledge with reference to gasoline
stations if he had an opinion as to the lavout of the station, the
open areas and the visibility.

Mr. Schwartz said that because of the open areas visibility is
excellent for the west bound traffic to easily see the cars leaving
becanse of the shoulder width, vehicles are able to leave the traffic
stream guickly all the pétential traffic hazards are eliminated.

Mr. Einhorn asked if the proposed use can be granted without
causing detriment to the public good and without causing any harm to
the intent and purpose of the zoning ordinance.

Mr. Schwartz said that there are no problems from a traffic point
of view, the location of driveways, location of pump island or
visibility,

Mr. Einhorn asked if there was a problem with a service station
being within 1500 feet of the proposed use.

Mr. Schwartz said that from a traffic point of view you have one
service station 1400 feet away, there would be no problem, there is
plenty of distance between the two stations for traffic safety.

There are other stations on the east lane coming down as you have
indicated, there is no traffic problem because its a divided highway
and there are two streams of traffic.

Mr. Reifer asked how far away from the proposed gas station is
the sign on the light at the jug handle.

Mr. Schwartz aaid approximately 1400 feet, the light is at the
westerly end of the Shell station.

Mr. Reifer asked how far above is the gas station.

Mr. Schwartz said that the Shell station is on the east side of
the light where the jug handle goes off Route 10.
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Mr. Schwartz said that the office building would generate more
traffic, specially at peak traffic times, depending upon the type of
structure of course. Most gasoline station business is sporatic during
the day, its a limited use, just pumping gas. The amount of traffic
for other commercial purposes would of course depend upon the commercial
use, there are for instance several types of lumber yares today.

(Mr. Schwartz referred to the list of allowable uses in the ordinance

in the B-2 zone) In general commercial uses tend to create more traffic
than service stations, the shopping center across the street generates

much more traffic than any service station in the area. By generating
traffic I mean that you increase the flow of traffic that normally wouldn't
be there, you usually don't drive out of your way to get gas, but you

would drive directly to another type of commercial use.

Mr. Poppitz asked whether Mr. Schwartz could give the Board the
number of vehicles on the west bound lane on Route 10 during the
peak hours.

Mr. Schwartz said on Route 10 the number was 782, coming from
Main Street the number was 241 vehicles or a total of 1,023. The
average during the rest of the day was 500. The New Jersey Department
of Transportation made a study in 1970 and the average annual daily
traffic in both directions was 24,860 vehicles in the Succasunna area.

Mr. Reifer said that he too had read reports from the State
Department of Transportation at one time they made a study and
didn't even know that the State Park was not too far away.

Mr. Schwartz aaid that his report was made in October.

Mr. Einhorn asked if Mr. Schwartz had any interest in this
application.

Mr. Schwartz said no, he did not.

Mr. Einhorn called a Mr. Cyr and said, pursuant to my request you
made an examination of the property.

Mr. Cyr said he had inspected the area by cruising Route 10, he
said he had a photograph for the use of the Board, it is an airial
photo number P-5, a Planning Board flight map, taken in 1969-1970.

He said he had marked on the map the property in question in red, and
in yellow the four service stations in the area. The station on

the circle is impossible to get into unless you go up Route 10 or go
over to Main Street, that's the safe way to do it he said.

Mr. Einhorn asked Mr. Cyr to describe the area.

Mr. Cyr said the zoning is B-2 along Route 10 and extends from
Route 10 in a northerly direction to Main Street and then there is a
B-3 shopping center zone behind that, there is an interspersion of
residence on Main Street and the newspaper office being just off Route
10 on the north side of Main Street. Starting on the easterly end at
Commerce Blvd. and the jughandle there is open space, then is the
building of the Heritage Realty Company next to the subject property
which is an attractive one family residence, the the office building of
the Ledgewood Realty then a dentist office, there is a group of stores

on the circle, a real estate office and a vacant piece of land on the
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